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MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIRPERSON, CHERRY BEAVER 

Welcome to the March 2020 edition of our newsletter.  How quickly things have 
ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘΗ  LϥƳ ŦŜŘ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊŘ ϥǳƴǇǊŜŎŜŘŜƴǘŜŘϥΣ ōǳǘ ȅŜǎΧ  L ƘƻǇŜ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ŀƭƭ 
well and have everything you need for the isolation period.  Parts of this 
newsletter have been re-written several times over the last week or so as events 
have unfolded.  We are sending it out by email and have posted it on the website 
at puketi.org.nz/newsletters.  Some of our supporters don't have email but we 
can't send printed copies by post at the moment.  If you have contact with 
someone who usually gets the newsletter by post, please pass them a copy or 
direct them to the website. 

The Trust has supporters throughout New Zealand and scattered across the 
world.  New Zealand, like many countries, is now in strict lock down for at least 
the next four weeks to control the spread of Covid-19.  Most of us must stay 
home and can't go to work.  All conservation work except for critical work with 
endangered species is on hold and we have been told that our trappers and 
volunteers must be stood down until restrictions are eased.  Although the 
trappers could work alone or in pairs from their own isolation groups, emergency 
services would be given extra work load and the risk of uncontrolled contact 
would increase if an accident happened.  Our priority is to keep people safe and 
get the virus under control as soon as possible, then people can go back to work 
and recover their livelihoods, and we can resume conservation work in Puketi.  A 
few weeks delay in the next round of trapping will not be critical at this time of 
the year and provided it doesn't last too long, we can make it up by re-scheduling 
the trapping rounds during the rest of the year. 

We had organised a thorough post-breeding kokako monitor with a team of 
kokako specialists for April, but this is most unlikely to go ahead.  We will try to 
reorganise it for the spring.  Annual kiwi listening should happen during May 10ς
30th or June 9ς28th.  Hopefully restrictions will have relaxed sufficiently by then 
to allow it to go ahead.  Autumn bird counts will not be possible this year. 

Lesley Baigent and her dog Tohu found several kiwi roosts last year and set up 
trail cameras to monitor two of them.  Unfortunately they turned out not to be 
nests.  Lesley gained the impression that many of the resident kiwi were not 
nesting and are generally very jumpy and quick to run, suggesting they are, or 
have been, hassled.  Since kiwi are surviving, dogs are less likely to be the 
problem, but pigs or trap-shy stoats are potential suspects.  Many thanks to 
Lesley who donated much of her time and to Kiwi Coast who partially funded the 
study.  We will consider options for further investigation this yeaǊΦ                 ΦΦΧҦ 
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SPECIAL THANKS    To the following organisations who have made significant donations or contributions in kind 
since the last newsletter: 

Foundation North 

DOC Community Fund 

Kerikeri Shade House Volunteers 

Kiwis for kiwi 

DOC Bay of Islands Office 

Northland Regional Council 

Lesley Baigent & Kiwi Coast 

New World Kerikeri 

https://puketi.org.nz/newsletters/
https://puketi.org.nz/
https://www.facebook.com/Puketi-Forest/
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Many thanks also to the Kerikeri Shade House Volunteers who have made another donation of $3,000 to the Puketi 
Forest Endowment Fund, bringing their total donations to date to $33,500. 

Those who live locally will be well aware that we have had a very dry hot summer. This puts stress on the forest and 
the streams have been very low.  The effects have been clearly visible with understory plants very wilted.  However I 
was caught in heavy downpours in the forest three times during February.  These were isolated showers that didn't 
spread to dry paddocks but gave the forest a welcome boost.  During March we have had more rain, not enough to 
break the drought on farms but the plants in the forest have revived spectacularly.  They appear to have taken the 
vagaries of weather in their stride.  Hopefully the wildlife have managed to cope also. 

It is wonderful that Cinzia and her team from DOC have found a significant communal roost of the rare and 
endangered short-tailed bats in Omahuta.  They are another important reason for looking after Puketi-Omahuta 
forests and removing introduced predators.  Many thanks to everyone who was up late at night catching and tagging 
bats and then tracking them to their daytime sleeping places. 

It's not wonderful that kauri dieback has been found in Puketi, but we have to accept it and manage it as best we 
can.  The trustees will keep up with the latest in best practice containment procedures and will accept the kind offer 
of advice from the people of Waipoua, who have considerable experience working with kauri dieback.  Feral pigs 
must be brought under control.  People from Piki te Aroha Marae and DOC were about to begin a small scale pig 
control trial in Puketi when the Covid-19 restrictions were announced. 

On February 1st we had our sixth Puketi Kauri Challenge day walk. This was the most successful so far with 135 
walkers who enjoyed a very hot but special day in the forest. We thank those who helped on the day; Far North 
Search and Rescue who once again were our marshals, the drivers of the 4WD vehicles who ferried the 12km 
walkers along Pirau Road, and Kerikeri New World who supplied bread and sausages for our BBQ.  Everyone seemed 
to enjoy the complimentary BBQ and drinks at the completion of the walk and the chance to relax, have a swim or 
just chat before leaving.  And thank you to all the participants whose donations will help to protect the forest.   
I hope we can do it again next year. 

The Trustees welcome Bronwyn Bauer-Hunt, the new Area Operations Manager for DOC Bay of Islands, and look 
forward to working with her. 

 

PRIME MINISTER VISITS PUKETI FOREST 

On the 3rd of February the Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern, Conservation Minister Eugenie Sage and local list MP 
Willow-Jean Prime visited Puketi Forest to announce DOC Community Fund grants to conservation groups in 
Northland. 

 
Puketi trustees with the visitors.  

From left: Gary Bramley, Eugenie Sage, Willow-Jean Prime, Jacinda Ardern, Cherry Beaver, Jo Baguley, Ian Wilson. 
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The announcement took place on the popular Manginangina Board Walk which winds its way through a small stand 
of kauri on the edge of the forest.  Jacinda began by saying, άThis is the most beautiful place at which I have ever 
ǎǘƻƻŘ ƛƴ ŦǊƻƴǘ ƻŦ ŀ ƳƛŎǊƻǇƘƻƴŜέΦ  9ǳƎŜƴƛŜΣ ǿƘƻ ǿŀǎ ǾŜǊȅ ǿŜƭƭ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŜŘΣ then spoke about the work of the Puketi 
Forest Trust explaining that the Trust was supporting one of New Zealand's most diverse ecosystems including kiwi 
and short-tailed bats as well as threatened plants seldom seen anywhere else.   

Thirteen Northland conservation groups received grants totalling $800,000 from the 2019 fund of $8.1 million 
nationwide.  Puketi Forest Trust received a grant of $144,000 over three years to control predators and expand the 
monitoring of kokako. 

Funding for ongoing predator control is hard to find.  The Trust has been reliably supported by members' donations, 
Foundation North, Kiwis for Kiwi and, most recently, the Northland Regional Council's High Value Area fund.  This is 
the second successful application by the Trust to the DOC Community Fund.  It will allow the Trust to maintain the 
existing predator control network with a balanced budget, after running deficits the previous two years. 

 

MOEMOEA PUKETI  A Vision for Puketi 

The Trust and others concerned for the welfare of Puketi Forest have begun a new initiative to widen the 
involvement of local communities and interested people in the protection and management of Puketi-Omahuta.  
The initial group includes representatives from the Trust, Te Runanga a Iwi o Ngapuhi, Piki Te Aroha Marae, Te 
Runanga o Whaingaroa, DOC and Reconnecting Northland. 

The first action of this initiative will be a hikoi (group journey) around Puketi-Omahuta, visiting significant places and 
looking at ecological, cultural and historic features of the forest that are important for people.  Representatives from 
the groups mentioned above and other identified interested people and local communities will be invited to join the 
hikoi.  At each stop, stories will be told to convey the importance of these places and features and to increase 
understanding of the threats facing the forest so that the whole community can become involved in solutions and 
sustainable management.  The hikoi will be held as soon as circumstances allow. 

 

KAURI DIEBACK IN PUKETI 

Perhaps it was inevitable.  The trustees have been 
aware for many years of the possibility that kauri 
dieback would be found in Puketi and have hygiene 
protocols and special boots for trappers to reduce the 
risk of its introduction or spread.  DOC's surveillance 
and monitoring has now confirmed an infection site at 
a location near the centre of Puketi Forest, remote 
from any tracks or trap lines.  (See the map with the 
DOC Report on page 6).  More than 20 sites in Puketi 
with dead or unhealthy kauri, identified by aerial 
survey or reports from people in the forest, have now 
been sampled and tested.  This is the only one where 
kauri dieback has been found.  

No one knows how kauri dieback got there, but the 
DOC team is collecting more information to 
understand the situation better.  The dead tree that 
drew attention to this site appears to have been dead 
for a long time.  The kauri dieback organism was found 
in the soil around its roots, and beneath two 
apparently healthy kauri nearby.  If kauri dieback killed 
this tree, it must have arrived many years ago. 

There is no obvious reason why anyone would have 
visited this spot in the last few decades, but there 

were many people working in the forest last century.   The dead kauri at the infection site. 
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Other possible carriers include feral pigs, wild cattle (present in Puketi until the 1970s), horses and hunters.  Kauri 
dieback has been known for several years in kauri planted (probably during the 1950s) at the old Forest Service 
headquarters in Omahuta, but that is 14 kilometres away in a straight line, over ridges and rivers, a long way for pigs 
or cattle to carry it, and if that was the source we would expect a trail of infections between the two sites.   

The trustees are disappointed that kauri dieback is present in Puketi, but it is just one of many threats to the forest.  
If we can restore forest function via pest control and other methods, then the forest has the best chance of being 
resilient to any new threats that arise.  The Trust will maintain strict bio-hygiene to the latest recommendations and 
support the local DOC team in ongoing surveillance and management.  Feral pigs present a significant risk of 
spreading kauri dieback, and we are working with our partners at Piki te Aroha Marae and others in the community 
to develop a sustainable solution to manage pigs. 

 

SHORT TAILED BATS IN OMAHUTA 

A team of DOC bio-diversity staff led by Cinzia Vestena from the Bay of Islands office have investigated native bat 
populations in Puketi-Omahuta Forests recently with encouraging success.  New Zealand has two species of bat, 
both endangered due to habitat loss and introduced predators.  Long-tailed bats (Chalinolobus tuberculatus) live in a 
range of habitats and are found throughout the country.  If you see bats hawking insects on forest margins or over 
streams at dusk, they are long-tailed bats.  Lesser short-tailed bats (Mystacina tuberculata) are an ancient species 
unique to New Zealand, the sole remaining member of their family and very different from bats in the rest of the 
world.  Related greater short-tailed bats became extinct on southern islands in the 1960s.  The northern sub-species 
of short-tailed bat (M. tuberculata aupourica) is known from only three mainland locations and Little Barrier Island.  
The mainland populations are precarious, so their protection and recovery has high priority.  Short-tailed bats live in 
mature forest, are only active during full darkness, and fly beneath the canopy.  Unusually for bats, they spend a lot 
of time foraging on the ground and are omnivorous.  During the day they roost in hollow trees. 

A limited survey with bat recorders in 2011 and a more extensive survey in 2017 confirmed that both species of bat 
still live in Puketi-Omahuta.  Long-tailed bats are widespread across the forest.  Short-tailed bats were detected 
mainly in Omahuta and on the Puketi plateau.  They fly up to 10 kilometres each night to feed, and this population is 
probably centred on Omahuta. 

In November 2018 and 2019 the DOC team extended the study by catching short-tailed bats in Omahuta Forest, 
tagging them with tiny radio transmitters and tracking them to their roosts.  In 2018 two small roosts were found.  In 
2019 another four small roosts and a large communal roost were found.  All seven roosts are in the same area near 
Omahuta Kauri Sanctuary.  This is an exciting breakthrough, the first communal roost found since 1973, when the 
population was first found in Omahuta Forest, and the only known communal roost in Northland at present.  A 
colony of short-tailed bats uses a series of individual and communal roosts.  Females come together in communal 
roosts during summer to raise their pups.  Cinzia says there is likely to be only one colony, but there are probably 
more roosts in this area, and the team expects to find other clusters of roost trees. 

The DOC team have placed 
predator traps around the roost 
area to provide protection over 
summer while the pups are 
being raised, and a more 
extensive predator control 
network will be set up as soon as 
it can be organised.  Ideally this 
should cover the whole area of 
roosts and feeding, which is 
likely to be approximately 4,000 
hectares because of their wide 
foraging range.  Further tracking 
is planned for November 2020. 

Cinzia is happy to talk to anyone 
who would like to know more. 

Short-tailed bat in Omahuta Forest 
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   Communal short-tailed bat roost in a northern rata.                       Small roost in a sub-canopy towai. 

 

REPORT FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION 

We have a new Operations Manager.  Bronwyn 
Bauer-Hunt was welcomed into the 
Pewhairangi/Bay of Islands team on March 9th, 
filling a position that has been covered by acting 
managers for a couple of years.  We are looking 
forward to Brony's leadership providing stability in 
this role. 

Kauri Dieback has dominated the department's 
work in Puketi-Omahuta in recent months.  Late 
last year we were made aware of a possibly 
positive sample from a kauri that had been 
sampled following identification by aerial survey.  
We followed this up by resampling this tree and 
others nearby in early January.  This confirmed 
that we now have kauri dieback present within 
the forest.  We are currently unable to say how 
the phytophthora may have ended up in this area 
(see map below), however it appears to have been 
there for some time.  We are currently in the 
process of carrying out further surveillance and sampling work in the immediate vicinity to ascertain the extent of 
the infestation.  This will enable us to determine what actions need to be taken next.  In the interim we are 
providing Max Simich who services the ¢ǊǳǎǘΩǎ ǘǊŀǇ ƭƛƴŜ {т ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŎ ǇŀƛǊ ƻŦ ōƻƻǘǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ǳǎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ ƭƛƴŜΣ ŀǎ ƛǘ 
encircles the site.  We will also have a dedicated Kauri Dieback ranger starting early in April. 
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Part of Puketi Forest, with the Trust's stoat trap lines (red) and core pest control area shown. 

Kauri dieback hygiene stations are in place on all the walks in Puketi and are well maintained pre lockdown.  We are 
awaiting national direction for ongoing maintenance requirements.  The tracks that remain open with mitigation 
work last year are standing up well to traffic and the elements, only minor metal top up in a few places is required. 

On a positive note, the short-tailed bat survey in Omahuta during November 2019 discovered a large communal 
roost tree.  We are working to establish cat and stoat control in the area around this tree and several smaller roosts. 

Our summer river weed control project is nearing completion, with a translocation of tradescandia leaf beetles 
scheduled for April, now moved to late April or May.  We have carried out goat control over the summer and have 
further work planned for the autumn. 

DOC is working with the Trust and hapu reps on Moemoea Puketi, an exciting new vision for the forest.  As an early 
step in this process, a hikoi around the forest was planned for 18th April, and will now be held as soon as travel 
restrictions will allow. 

The detailed business case including design and estimates for the Waihoanga entrance bridge replacement is close 
to being submitted to Wellington for approval to proceed with tendering and construction. 

And as if there's not enough work already, someone recently dumped cow offal at the Forest Pools amenity area.  
Thank you to Steve Tau from Piki te Aroha Marae for removing it. 

National directives associated with the Covid-19 emergency dictate the activities of DOC staff and public access to 
conservation land for the time being.  Please see the department's website www.doc.govt.nz for updates.  The team 
from the Pewhairangi/Bay of Islands office are working from their homes on the DOC internet system during the 
lockdown and can be contacted via phone or email if required. 

 

PEST CONTROL UPDATE                                                                                                                                       Ian Wilson 

People involved in predator control work say, άWŜΩǊŜ ƴƻǘ ƪƛƭƭƛƴƎ ǇŜǎǘǎΣ ǿŜΩǊŜ makƛƴƎ ōƛǊŘǎέΦ 

In the January-February 2020 issue of New Zealand Geographic, YŜƴƴŜŘȅ ²ŀǊƴŜ ƭƻƻƪǎ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎΥ άIs it 
possible for New Zealand to eliminate all predators - ǎǘƻŀǘǎΣ ŦŜǊǊŜǘǎΣ ǿŜŀǎŜƭǎΣ ǇƻǎǎǳƳǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘǊŜŜ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎ ƻŦ ǊŀǘΚέ 
and, άDƻ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ǎƘƻǘ ƻŦ ƎŜǘǘƛƴƎ ƛǘ ŘƻƴŜ ōŜŦƻǊŜ нлрлΚέ  Lǘ ƛǎ ǿŜƭƭ ǿƻǊǘƘ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎƻme of the ideas being 
trialled are very encouraging.   

Puketi Forest Trust was set up with an expectation that one day pests would be eliminated, though that day was still 
some way off.  We wanted to make sure that when that day comes there will still be a diverse range of flora and 

https://www.doc.govt.nz/
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fauna present in the forest.  By keeping predator numbers low we have not only stopped the loss of species but 
seen a restoration of biodiversity.  Unfortunately the Waipapa river to the north and farmland to south offer very 
little impediment to the reinvasion of pests and so the number of pests caught each year is going to remain high 
until pest control is happening on a much wider scale.  Thanks to people like Andrew Mentor, this has started to 
happen with more and more groups and individuals setting up their own projects.  

Many of our volunteers and supporters dislike the need to be constantly killing predators.  Me included.  When I was 
a child I would frustrate my mother by setting off her mouse traps, because I had pet mice and thought mice were 
fascinating and very cute.  I find it touching that other people have similar feelings. 

Not long after the Trust was formed, June and I were on a trip and having dinner at a table with 8 other people 
when the subject turned to pest control.  It turned out that all bar one were involved with a pest control project.  
We discussed the number of pests killed and the methods we used to catch them.  At the end of the discussion the 
lady who was not involved with a restoration project said she had two cats and found our discussion upsetting and 
disturbing.  And without thinking said, άΦΦΦ ŀƴȅǿŀȅ, Ƴȅ Ŏŀǘǎ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƛƭƭ ŀƴȅ ōƛǊŘǎ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ƴƻƴŜ ƛƴ Ƴȅ 
ƎŀǊŘŜƴέΦ  ¢ƻ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ ǊŜǇƭƛŜŘΣ άL ǊŜǎǘ Ƴȅ ŎŀǎŜΦέ  {ƘŜ ƛǎ ŀ ƭƻǾŜƭȅΣ ƪƛƴŘ ŀƴŘ intelligent lady and we got 
ƻƴ ǿŜƭƭ ǿƛǘƘ ƘŜǊ ōǳǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ōǊƛƴƎ ǳǇ ǇŜǎǘ ŎƻƴǘǊƻƭ ŀƎŀƛƴΦ  ! ŎƻǳǇƭŜ ƻŦ ǿŜŜƪǎ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǘǊƛǇ ŜƴŘŜŘ ǿŜ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ŀ 
donation from her for two cat traps and she has been a regular Trust supporter ever since. 

One of our volunteers is also a cat lover and like the lady we met on our trip, realises the difference between a well 
cared for domestic cat and a feral cat.  She also knows the harm they cause to native birds, reptiles, insects and bats.  
Therefore she sets a variety of traps for feral cats and gives me a ring whenever she catches one in a cage trap.  One 
Řŀȅ ǎƘŜ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ƎŜǘ ƘƻƭŘ ƻŦ ƳŜ ǎǘǊŀƛƎƘǘ ŀǿŀȅ ŀƴŘ ŀǎ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ǘƘǊŜŀǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ Ǌŀƛƴ ǎƘŜ ǿŀƭƪŜŘ ǘǿƻ ƪƛƭƻƳŜǘǊŜǎ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ŀ 
rain coat which she put over the trap so that the cat would not get wet and cold if it rained. 

Kennedy Warne points out that although a small number of people still think we should not be killing any animals, 
most realise that two welfares need to be considered: that of the predator and that of the prey.  When the Trust 
started trapping it was not unusual to have all the traps on some lines sprung off, so that they would not catch 
anything, and people would complain to the Department of Conservation about the stress it caused them to see a 
dead predator.  It is now many years since we have had traps sprung or complaints made to DOC, which shows most 
people understand the need for predator control.  In her editorial in the same issue of NZ Geographic, Rebekah 
²ƘƛǘŜ ǎǳƳƳŜŘ ƛǘ ǳǇ ǿŜƭƭΥ  ά¢ƘŜ ƛŘŜŀ ƻŦ tǊŜŘŀǘƻǊ CǊŜŜ нлрл Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ǎƛƳǇƭƛŦƛŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǿŀȅΥ  {ƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ƛǎ ƎƻƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ 
to die.  It will either be possums, mustelids, and three species of rat.  hǊ ƛǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ƻŦ bŜǿ ½ŜŀƭŀƴŘΩǎ ƴŀǘƛǾŜ ōƛǊŘǎ 
and an ǳƴƪƴƻǿƴ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǾŜǊǘŜōǊŀǘŜǎΦ  ¸ƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ ŎƘƻƻǎŜΦ  LƴŀŎǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ŀ ŎƘƻƛŎŜέΦ 

From its beginning in September 2003 to the end of February 2020, the Trust has recorded 79,000 predators caught 
in traps, including 2,700 stoats and 49,000 rats.  A detailed summary of annual trap catches can be seen at 
puketi.org.nz/trap-catch-results.  Since most are caught during summer, it is more meaningful to compare animal 
numbers each season rather than each calendar year.  The graph below shows annual trap catches to 31 July from 
2008 to 2019.  The bottom line is the number of stoats caught and the top line is the number of rats caught divided 
by 10.  We hear a lot about the massive increase in stoat numbers in southern beech forests following a mast year 
when rats and mice breed up to high numbers.  It is interesting that there is also a strong relationship between rats 
and stoats in Puketi, even though the fluctuation of rat numbers is less dramatic than in beech forests. 
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Pindone For Rats 

Pindone cereal pellets were put out in bait stations throughout the core pest control area from August to October 
2019.  When rat numbers were monitored after the operation, only three of 100 tracking tunnel cards were tracked 
by rats and none by mice.  This result, 3% rat tracking, is within our target of 5%.  Further confirmation of 
satisfactory rat control comes from rat by-catch in stoat traps.  The stoat traps have been serviced five times since 
the pindone operation and only one rat has been caught in the 105 stoat traps within the core area.  (It was caught 
on the perimeter of the pindone treatment area).  The other 941 stoat traps outside the core area caught 527 rats 
(as well as 99 stoats).  

Volunteer Trap-lines 

The table below summarises trap catches during the 12 months to 31 December 2019 on the trap lines serviced by 
volunteersΦ  hƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊǳǎǘΩǎ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǊŘǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊs have made a significant contribution to 
the control of predators in Puketi Forest and the Puketi Scenic Reserve.  If you would like to help service traps, 
please contact Ian Wilson: phone - (09) 4019056; email - ianwilson.puketi@gmail.com  

Predators Trapped by Volunteers During 2019 
Trap Line Stoats Cats Weasels Rats Possums Hedgehogs Mice Other 

P1 2     4 48       

P2         39       

S10 11 3 1 75 1 6     

T7       49 13   5   

T8   6   94 198 3 229 4 Pigs 

Puketi Scenic Reserve   2 1 61 111 7   1 Rabbit 

Farmland 2 9   11 46 14 14 4 Rabbits 

Total 15 20 2 294 456 30 248   
 

Trap Box / Lure Trial 

The Department of Conservation in Kerikeri have designed 
a trap box that contains a single DOC 150.  The box is 
longer, narrower and lower than a standard DOC 200 box 
with a round hole in each end so that a small animal can 
run right through.  The treadle is flush with the floor of 
ǘƘŜ ǘǊŀǇ ōƻȄΦ  Lǘ ƭƻƻƪǎ ƳƻǊŜ άƴŀǘǳǊŀƭέ ǘƘŀƴ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀƴŘŀǊŘ 
box.  These traps are used to control incursions on the 
Project Island Song pest free islands in the Bay of Islands. 

The boxes, with traps unset, are placed on a non-pest free 
island that has a population of Norway rats.  About half a 
dozen macadamia nuts are wired into each box to entice 
rats.  When the nuts have been consumed, the boxes, 
primed with rat scent, are taken and set out for pest 
control.  Ten of these trap boxes were lent for a trial in 
Puketi Forest.  They were placed along Pirau Road, each 
half way between existing DOC 200 traps which were in 
standard boxes baited with salted possum.  The DOC150 boxes were not baited and had no lure except the scent of 
the Norway rats.  We were interested to see whether ship rats and/or stoats would be attracted by the scent. 

When next checked, 8 of the 10 boxes scented by Norway rats had a rat in them ς presumably all ship rats.  (Some 
rats were too decomposed to be certain but the more intact rats were ship rats which are, as far as we know, the 
only species in the interior of the forest).  Of the two without a rat, one had been sprung.  None of the DOC 200s in 
standard boxes caught a rat.  Eight were still set, one was sprung and one had caught a stoat.  This is only a small 
trial and so not very robust but it seems that ship rats are attracted to the scent of Norway rats. 
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PITTOSPORUM VIRGATUM                                                                                                                                Ian Wilson 

In November, while stopping for lunch during a rat monitor, John 
5ŀǿƴ ƴƻǘƛŎŜŘ ŀ ǎƳŀƭƭ ƎǊƻǾŜ ƻŦ ǘǊŜŜǎ ƘŜ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦȅΦ  ²ƘŜƴ ƘŜ 
got home he did some research and realised they were Pittosporum 
virgatum.  In some publications Puketi Forest is referred to as the 
place where P. virgatum is most likely to be found on the mainland.  
However we know of no one who has seen it here since Maureen 
¸ƻǳƴƎ όƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊǳǎǘΩǎ ŜŀǊƭƛŜǎǘ ŀƴŘ Ƴƻǎǘ ƭƻȅŀƭ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘŜrs) found 
several plants in Puketi in the 1980s.  A year or two later they were 
dead.  In his book The Native Trees of New Zealand, published in 
мфулΣ tǊƻŦŜǎǎƻǊ WƻƘƴ {ŀƭƳƻƴ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘǎ άǘƘƛǎ ǳƴŎƻƳƳƻƴ 
pittosporum may be slowly dying out in the forests around Kaitaia 
ǿƘŜǊŜ L ƘŀǾŜ ǎŜŜƴ ƳƻǊŜ ŘŜŀŘ ǘǊŜŜǎ ǘƘŀƴ ƭƛǾƛƴƎ ƻƴŜǎΦέ  Except for 
Great Barrier Island where it is abundant, it has always been a 
sporadically occurring local species restricted to areas of relatively 
open kauri forest from the Coromandel north.  As it is targeted by 
possums, the rapid increase of possums in the north in the 1980s 
ƳŜŀƴǘ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘǎ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ŎƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ƛǎ ά¢ƘǊŜŀǘŜƴŜŘ ς 
bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭƭȅ ±ǳƭƴŜǊŀōƭŜέ ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ƛǎ ƭƛƪŜƭȅ ǘƻ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜ ŀ ƘƛƎƘŜǊ ǘƘǊŜŀǘ 
listing in the near future.  This latest grove is near the centre of the 
Trust's intensive possum control. 

P. virgatum is an attractive small tree growing to 6 metres.  It is one 
of three pittosporums that have a small leaved juvenile form that 
changes to an adult with much larger leaves.  The leaves of the 
juvenile are often toothed, lobed or deeply incised (see close up 
photo), whereas on the adult tree the leaf margins are smooth or 
slightly wavy.  Young leaves and branchlets are initially covered with 
small brown hairs (tomentum) which among pittosporums is unique 
to this species.  

CƻǳǊ ƻŦ bŜǿ ½ŜŀƭŀƴŘΩǎ нн ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎ ƻŦ Pittosporum are found in Puketi 
Forest.  The most common is Pittosporum tenuifolium (kohuhu) 
which, along with its many cultivars, is commonly grown in gardens 
throughout New Zealand and also overseas.  In fact, more than fifty 
years ago, in the south of England 25 tonnes of vegetation/hectare 
was harvested from plantations of kohuhu to satisfy the demand for 
its decorative foliage.  Kohuhu is a small tree growing to about 8 
metres.  Its dark purple to black flowers produce a sweet scent 
during the night which suggests they may be pollinated by nocturnal 
insects. 

New Zealand has four epiphytic shrubs and two of these are 
Pittosporums - P. cornifolium and P. kirkii.  Both are found in Puketi 
and grow in the crowns of large mature trees amongst clumps of 
other epiphytes.  While P. cornifolium is common, P. kirkii is 
ŎƭŀǎǎƛŦƛŜŘ ŀǎ ά!ǘ wƛǎƪ ς 5ŜŎƭƛƴƛƴƎέΦ  hƴƭȅ ƻƴ ǇƻǎǎǳƳ-free islands and 
in areas where possums are rigorously controlled are populations of 
P. kirkii remaining stable.  Both species are occasionally found 
growing terrestrially in sunny rocky sites and on the mounds of litter 
at the base of kauri trees (known by the Maori name pukahu - the 
ever returning cycle of life and death) which are very free draining 
and an important habitat for a number of species. 
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GIANT FOREST EARTHWORMS                                                                                                                  Cherry Beaver 

Most know how important the humble earthworm is, every gardener loves to see a garden plentiful with worms 
going about their business of turning and aerating the soil.  Their castings (basically worm poo) are known to be 
extremely nutritious for plants.  A good compost bin should be teaming with worms. 

Ancient civilizations valued them.  Aristotle described them as "The intestines of the earth".  Cleopatra declared 
them sacred, she knew how they contributed to the fertility of the Nile Valley, and Charles Darwin was dotty about 
them and devoted most of his later life to their study. 

But do you know of the impressive worm that lives beneath New Zealand forests?  Sometimes known as the North 
Auckland Worm, its formal name is Anisochaeta gigantea (formerly Spenceriella gigantea), yes gigantea, and the 
name is appropriate!  It's up to 1.4 metres long, 11mm diameter and burrows up to 3.5 metres down.  Hardly ever 
seen and classified as 'data deficient', this huge secretive worm lives in the forest subsoil.  It's not the largest 
earthworm (yes our Aussie neighbours have one bigger, of course!!).   

As they live in the sub soil, what do they eat?  They inhabit the inorganic mineral zone and feed mainly on dead 
roots.  They make extensive burrows in the subsoil, ingesting soil as they move.  Being a subsoil worm they are slow 
and sluggish, unlike quick wriggly topsoil worms.  

As they live so deep, they are only seen on the surface occasionally after 
heavy rain.  It's very difficult to get live specimens.  They are so long they 
cannot easily be extracted from their burrows in one piece, even if 
found. 

Even more interesting, they are said to be bioluminescent, but why?  
They don't have eyes, and the reason they glow in the dark is unknown.  
As with all earthworms, they are hermaphrodite, but it still takes two... 

I met a whole bucketful of these worms many years ago when a digger 
was doing earth works for our house on land recently cleared from tea 
tree.  I had no idea I would never see another, or the significance of the 
find.  I have tried to dig in the forest on our property to find more but it's 
pretty hopeless, they are secretive and burrow deeply. 

With New Zealand's prolonged geographical isolation and predominantly 
forest environment, these huge worms have developed a unique lifestyle 
deep down in the forest subsoil.  The main threat to their continued 
survival is of course habitat change, but as long as our forests remain 
protected this amazing worm should keep on turning. 

So next time you walk in the forest, remember what could be lurking 
deep under your feet. 

 

 

KIWI LISTENING 2020 

Each year in May or June (the timing depends on the phases of the moon), Trust volunteers and DOC staff monitor 
kiwi in Puketi by recording their calls from regular stations, to a standard method used throughout the country.  The 
official dates this year are May 10 ς 30th, with a backup period of June 9 ς 28th.  We have 13 recording sites in 
Puketi.  Kiwi calls are recorded at each site for the first two hours of darkness on four fine calm nights.  Volunteers 
need good hearing and lots of warm clothes.  New people are given training.  With the current disruption of normal 
life, it is uncertain whether we will be able to do it this year, but if you would like to help in case we can go ahead, 
please contact Ian Wilson:  phone (09) 4019056;   email  ianwilson.puketi@gmail.com.  

  

My daughter Christine (aged 7 at the time) 

with an earthworm from our house site. 


